

An Analysis of Human Trafficking Indicators on Guam

Lindsey Posmanick-Cooper

Holly M. Rustick

Outreach and Research Subcommittee, Guam Human Trafficking Task Force
Office of the U.S. Attorney for Guam and the Northern Marianas

Abstract

As human trafficking continues to be a global problem, the effects of modern day slavery have the potential to be detrimental on the island of Guam. Unenforceable legislation, contradictive policies, and controversial immigration laws are presented and examined in order to better understand the risks of human trafficking on Guam. Interviews with a former brothel owner and survivor provide vital insight into sex trafficking on Guam. Comparatively, interviews with Guam Department of Labor and U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement offer a deeper view into labor trafficking potentials, specifically with the ensuing military build-up. A further engagement of more than 170 sources contributes to this examination. Altogether, this paper addresses the forms of human trafficking that exist on Guam, considers historical factors, analyzes legislation and government policies, examines causation and cultural dynamics, details immigration factors, identifies the gaps in anti-trafficking efforts, and creates recommendations on how Guam can improve upon them.

“I know for a fact that there is human trafficking on Guam. It may not be the type that people know about. It’s a little bit different.” – Human Trafficking Survivor

“They are trying to say... Prostitution is not a victimless crime. If you are the prostitute you don’t think so, but if you’re the law you think so... now that I’m out of it and I can see clearly... it is not a victimless crime.... A lot of them are from abused families, runaways, and rape victims and stuff like that. A lot of ‘em don’t know any better.” – Previous Brothel Owner

“Most of these massage parlors on Guam, there is this old lady who comes to greet you and then she takes you to a different room and then another lady comes into massage you and it’s a lady who’s wearing almost nothing... They [government] know most of those places are illegitimate but they keep them open because they’re bringing in revenue. Then you think about how much revenue are they really reporting? Cause some of the stuff they do is under the table.” – Chamorro Massage Therapist

“I know the human trafficking from the Chamorro aspect... but what I’m talking about is when there are men, who have drugs, and are giving you drugs... known drug dealers, and they have weapons and it’s kind of like a silent understanding... they don’t say... actually, yes, they have said, ‘You’re going to have sex with this person,’ and then they use fear because they have done things in the past... I know people who have killed people.” – Human Trafficking Survivor

We hit massage parlors with Public Health and Rev and Tax [regulations]... we can shut it down [prostitution] but then we will drive it into neighborhoods... into the houses. – Guam Department of Labor

She said, 'Oh I think the military needs that sort of stuff'... No they don't. The military does not need to have massage parlors so they can go and get their rocks off...' – Chamorro Massage Therapist

"I don't think any woman would do that by choice [sex work] I mean even in the old times I don't think they were doing it by choice.... I mean I know there are some girls... that want to be strippers... but they don't know what they're getting into." – Human Trafficking Survivor

"I think about it now and I was crying out for help..." – Human Trafficking Survivor

Although slavery is commonly perceived to be a transgression of the past, human trafficking is more pervasive today than any other point in history. The slavery market has woven its way into every country and affects virtually every community. Victims are subjected to injustices that occur in lawful and illicit markets that are located in both the private and public spheres. The U.S. Department of State "Trafficking in Persons Report," (2013) estimates that nearly 27 million people are still enslaved globally and its prevalence is increasing. The International Labor Organization reports that forced labor in the private economy generates US\$ 150 billion in illegal profits per year and human trafficking has become the second largest criminal industry in the world today surpassing the illegal arms trade ("International Labor Mission: Facts and Figures," 2015).

As human trafficking continues to be a global problem, the effects of modern day slavery have the potential to be detrimental to the island of Guam. The U.S. Attorney for Guam, Alicia Limtiaco states (2015):

Human trafficking is an issue in Guam... Unfortunately victims are lied to, they're deceived, they are made promises. They are then forced into becoming a prostituted worker or to perform other labor. Again, for little or no pay, under abusive or threatening situations, and again through force, fraud, or coercion," (Baza, 2015, para. 3)

Guam identifies slavery as a recent problem, yet its pervasiveness is evident. In Guam, a myriad of factors influence the overall trafficking climate. This paper will address the forms of human trafficking that exist on Guam, consider historical factors, analyze legislation and government policies, examine causation and cultural dynamics, detail immigration factors, identify the gaps in anti-trafficking efforts, and create recommendations on how Guam can improve upon them.

Commonly referred to with terms such as "modern slavery," "human trafficking," and "trafficking in persons"; The United Nations Protocol and the U.S. State Department define the act of "human trafficking" as the recruitment, transportation, and harboring of persons, by means of the use of force, fraud, or coercion, for the purpose of sexual exploitation, forced labor, and domestic servitude. (UN Protocol 2000, p. 2; "2013 Trafficking in Persons Report"). However, the concept of "trafficking" is vague and ambiguous. It has become an umbrella term to define illegal immigration, modern day slavery, prostitution, and the sexual exploitation of women (Gulati, 2011, p. 363). Human beings are bought and sold as commodities for profit at the high cost of human integrity with little to no ramifications. Traffickers use violence, threats, deception, debt bondage, and other manipulative tactics to ensnare victims. ("Polaris Project Human Trafficking Overview," 2015). Recognized forms of human trafficking include sex trafficking, child sex trafficking, forced labor, domestic servitude, and debt bondage.

Within Guam, the history of slavery is imbedded both in the past as well as in today's growing economy. As Douglas Oliver (1961) states,

The rape of Oceania began with Guam. Two and a half centuries before the unsuspecting savages of Polynesia welcomed white masters to their shores, Guam's fate was sealed. Magellan led the procession in 1521 and left the usual calling cards. (Souder-Jaffery, 1992, p. 30).

The 'discovery' of the Philippines and the Mariana Islands by Magellan and the colonization of Guam by the Spaniards had horrific ramifications for the cultural integrity and freedom of the Chamorro people. Throughout the 16th century, detailed accounts by Magellan and fellow travelers allude to not only enforcement of Christian doctrine but also active participation by the colonizers in the global slave trade. However, it is important to note that the Chamorro people were not immune to similar practices by their own people. Accounts of prostitution, although considered a prestigious role by the ancient Chamorro, would be identified as slavery today (Souder-Jaffery, 1992, p. 83-84)

Reports of slavery on the island have been documented well into the 21st century. For example, slavery and abolition rhetoric was used to justify U.S. colonialism. One of the first proclamations by Guam's first Navy Governor Richard Leary was to abolish peonage, as a show of altruism that American colonization would not continue the "evil" legacy of the Spaniards (DeLisle, 2008). Nevertheless, much like the abolition of slavery in the United States with the passage of the 13th Amendment, the call for the end of peonage had little to no effect on the end of trafficking on Guam. Japanese work camps, labor exploitation, comfort women, and "Taxi Dancers" have been considered standard throughout the 20th century. While today, domestic servitude, forced labor, debt bondage, and brothels masquerading as legitimate businesses, are commonplace.

In fact, Guam attempted to regulate the estimated 100 nightclubs/bars, estimated 70 massage parlors, and numerous other adult entertainment businesses. Proposed in 2010 by Vice-Speaker B.J. Cruz and major stakeholders within the tourism industry, the government of Guam considered the formal establishment of a red-light district (Bill 314-30). Although controversial, the proposed Bill 314-30, capitalized on the military buildup while also ensuring that Guam maintains a façade as a clean family-oriented destination. Adult-oriented businesses such as strip clubs, massage parlors, and nightclubs would have been re-zoned and regulated in a way that many business owners argued would have dire economic repercussions (Cruz, interview, August 24, 2015).

Moreover, adult-oriented businesses are predisposed to unlawful activity, especially prostitution. While some argue that the legalization of prostitution and specified zoning of adult-oriented businesses will improve the working and safety conditions for sex workers; a 2013 study of 150 countries conducted by the London School of Economics and Political Science found that, "the scale effect of legalized prostitution leads to an expansion of the prostitution market, increasing human trafficking," (Cho, 2013, para. 1). Zoning an exclusive adult-entertainment district on Guam could create a pathway for prostitution and human trafficking on a larger scale. More dangerously, the magnitude of its effects will become difficult to detect as the marketplace goes further underground.

At this time, Guam does not have the legal capacity or policies in place to benefit from the formalization of a red-light district. Passage of the bill would have negative consequences when equated to other cities that have similar designated districts. Within these major cities, such as Amsterdam, regulation and active investigations by law enforcement have been consistent and proactive; yet, these major cities still identify that the human trafficking problem is, "out of control," (Rae, 2014). Conversely, Guam has been inconsistent with investigations and enforcing

policies regarding such activities. Members of the Guam Human Trafficking Taskforce (2015) note that because of Guam's deficiencies and slow approach to investigations, Guam's inaction semi-condones illegal sex work making a designated adult-entertainment district an infallible way to ensure the sex trafficking marketplace will thrive.

The notion that adult-oriented businesses and prostitution are synonymous with trafficking in persons is, in fact, anything but new. Limtiaco usurped that legalizing prostitution through a quasi red-light district, would have been a policy decision by the legislature, and not something her office supported. Instead, Limtiaco suggested using a different approach, (Limtiaco, Personal Interview, September 18, 2015). In 2008, a diverse task force developed legislation to combat the astounding number of underground brothels operating as massage parlors. Bogus massage businesses operate under the veil of legitimacy by interfacing within normal government and regulatory infrastructures, which are weak, ("Fake Massage Businesses in the United States," 2011). These extensive, sophisticated organized crime networks advertise services such as acupuncture and Chinese therapeutic massage in order to evade detection.

The role of massage parlors as a front for brothels is a Guam secret that is not really a secret. Since their first appearance in 1984, parlors have found a way to thrive within a system that enjoys turning a blind eye (Schumann, 2004). James Gilan, Public Health Director, stated,

It would be extremely naïve of us to pretend that we don't know what occurs in massage parlors. The true activities occurring at these facilities are well known and these establishments have been in business for decades. Until recently, even this department's rule and regulations for massage parlors, which were adopted thirty years ago, indirectly acknowledge the illicit activities, by requiring the employees at massage establishments to get tested every three months for sexually transmitted diseases such as gonorrhea, HIV, and syphilis. (Ridgell, 2011)

Within the tourist area of Tumon, massage parlors are located every 1,000 yards. Occasionally, multiple parlors exist within the same building. According to Eugene Cruz, a licensed massage therapist, any parlor that does not require a formal education or follow health board guidelines should be considered an illegitimate business (Personal Interview, September 24, 2015). The majority of massage parlors that operate along the Tumon strip, according to Cruz, are illegitimate. Approximately 75% of the parlors are open 24 hours a day, seven days a week with the remaining open daily until 4:00 a.m. The price for the average massage on Guam is \$40, but a "special" massage is \$100 or more, depending on what services are included. New girls are advertised each month directly mirroring their short-term visas. Red blinking lights, employees wearing suggestive clothing, and women approaching 'customers' outside of the parlor make these illicit massage businesses easily recognizable.

Shockingly, numbers show that there are more massage parlors on Guam than McDonald's, Wendy's, KFC's and Burger King Restaurants combined (Anderson, 2013). The only requirements for opening and operating a massage parlor on Guam are a business license and a sanitary permit. Comparatively, the only requirement for being a masseuse is a health certificate. A health certificate for this level of skill requires only a tuberculosis test and documentation. No credentials, formal education, or specialty training are required (10 GCA Health and Safety § 22-22101-22109).

Requirements for massage therapists on Guam are equally lax. Although the Department of Public Health and Human Services requires a health certificate and a professional license for massage therapists, procuring one can be done with few restraints. Current law states that the Board of Allied Health Examiners (BAHE) shall name valid educational programs and establish

minimum standards for an apprenticeship program. However, the BAHE has yet to determine these standards. Essentially, any massage parlor legitimate or illegitimate can testify that their employee has met standards to become a massage therapist (Cruz, Interview, 2015). Conversely, 45 states in the continental U.S. require some type of licensing for massage therapy (Licensure and Certification, 2015).

The 2009 proposal, Bill 268-30, attempted to combat the current low standards required for owning, operating, and practicing massage (Won Pat & Muna-Barnes, 2009). It was created through a task force that incorporated testimony from the numerous government entities involved throughout the massage business certification process. Stakeholders called upon the task force to create tougher legislation that afforded regulators an opportunity to ensure certificates were awarded to legitimate establishments and therapists. The proposed bill also granted public employees training to identify red flags and initiate investigation processes. The law would mandate individuals, who provided massage or spa services, to procure a license, and put safe guards in place to close current loopholes. However, Bill 268-30 was met with criticism. The task force did not involve massage parlor owners or victims of human trafficking in their bill development process. Furthermore, 2009 was an election year. Many saw the bill as too aggressive and the political climate at the time made it difficult to win supporters. Lack of testimony from the main players and the political calendar were some of the reasons for the lack of movement and the eventual demise of the bill (Limtiaco, Personal Interview, 2015). Aside from attempts to strengthen current laws and procedures, the interagency task force also enhanced efforts to identify and deter the proliferation of illegal massage parlor activities.

Progressive anti-massage parlor advocates, U.S. Attorney Limtiaco, Speaker Judith T. Won Pat, Ed.D., and Legislative Secretary Tina Rose Muna Barnes, lobbied the passage of the Guam Human Trafficking and Criminal Exploitation Act of 2009 (GHTCEA). As Guam's first anti-trafficking law, it had seven main provisions: (1) define human trafficking; (2) ensure proper protection of identified victims of human trafficking by law enforcement and other entities; (3) details prosecution and criminal guidelines; (4) establishes the Guam Human Trafficking Task Force; (5) ensures research, publications, and community awareness and training programs are routine; (6) encourages non-government organization collaborative efforts; and (7) lists human trafficking victim's rights.

The GHTCEA of 2009 was drafted following the U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ) Model State Anti-Trafficking Criminal Statute (Model Law). "The Model Law is not enacted legislation but rather a practical tool for state legislatures to use when enacting actual anti-trafficking statutes" (Tanagho, 2015, p.899). Model Law was written in 2004 by the Civil Rights Division and the Office of Legal Policy. The U.S. Senate fully endorsed the law, recognizing that there is a strong need for uniformity in definitions and concepts across state lines, ("Model State Anti-Trafficking Criminal Statute," 2007). Guam's greatest strength for the passage of their first anti-trafficking law was using a DOJ recommended model to ensure continuity across state and territorial lines. Since Guam's trafficking cases have required partnership with federal agencies, ensuring minimal confusion was imperative. However, this model was intended to only be a tool. Additional considerations, such as local relevant laws, were intended to strengthen the legislation.

Currently, Guam's law mirrors the base model with few variances. Most problematic, was the absence of the "Appropriation of Funding" clause. Without this provision Guam's anti-trafficking law is twenty pages of strong wording at best. Guam's legislatures should ensure that a new trafficking law does not contain unfunded mandates, and authorizes appropriations to fund training, investigations, prosecutions, and victim-witnessed services. It should fund service

providers and advocates who provide services and shelter to trafficked victims. It should ensure that housing is available for persons immediately after being removed from the trafficking situation, as well as in the long term. (“State Model law on Protection for Victims of Human Trafficking,” 2005). Thus far, the burden has been placed on social service providers to allocate costs for trafficking victims and services. Poorly trained and underfunded local government entities are also expected to bare some of the burden.

Unfortunately, the current territorial legislation governs these requirements without any explanation on how these providers are able to comply. On the federal level, VTVPA (2000) authorizes Congress to appropriate funds for anti-trafficking activities coordinated by the Attorney General and the Secretary of Health and Human Services, among others. Entities fund U.S. organizations to provide comprehensive services for trafficked persons. These services include legal assistance, shelter, medical and mental health services, and crisis counseling. To date, neither the service providers nor Guam based government organizations have received any funding.

Moreover, the GHTCEA of 2009 conflicts with other current Guam legislation. According to the 26.03 Victim Immunity from Prosecution clause (2009),

(a) In any prosecution of a person who is a victim of trafficking in persons, it shall be an affirmative defense that he or she was under duress or coerced into committing the offenses for which he or she is being subject to prosecution.

(b) A victim of trafficking in persons is not criminally liable for any commercial sex act or illegal sexually-explicit performance committed as a direct result of, or incident or related to, being trafficked...

This provision conflicts with Article 1 of the Public Indecency Law which not only makes it illegal to loiter for the purpose of soliciting to engage in prostitution but also makes it a criminal offense to participate in the act of prostitution. This law has been used to penalize victims, rather than penalizing those who victimize them. Prostituted men, women, and children are treated as criminals; yet, overwhelming evidence has shown that the majority of prostituted persons are victims of crime, who have been sexually trafficked or exploited, (Dempsey, 2014).

For trafficking survivor ‘Amanda’, the gap in law caused the criminal justice system to fail her repeatedly. Various members of organized crime and boyfriends forced Amanda into prostitution. When a law enforcement officer found her soliciting on the streets of Tumon, he treated her not only as a criminal but called her demeaning names such as “crack whore” (Anonymous, Interview, September 26, 2015). She was jailed, pushed through various systems, and then court ordered to receive drug treatment at an additional facility or face jail time. When asked why she did not cooperate with police, Amanda said it was out of fear. “I know some girls, they’re even called prostitutes, and the police will have sex with them sometimes, and check them on the street and stuff like that. One of them even bashed a girl’s head with a beer bottle” (Anonymous, Interview, September 26, 2015). She is one of many women on Guam who the justice system has failed to identify as a victim due to inadequate criminal laws. Her case further demonstrates a need for current legislation to be re-written, and new trainings to be performed for law enforcement and service providers.

However, sex trafficking does not simply exist because its victims are vulnerable; it exists because there is a demand for commercial sex that traffickers can exploit and profit from, (Durchslag, 2012). “Individuals who buy commercial sex acts create the demand for sex trafficking...many buyers may be unaware, ill-informed, or in direct denial of the abuse realities of sex trafficking situations as they exist within the broader sex trade.” (“Why Trafficking Exists,” 2015). Therefore, an effective approach to the prevention of trafficking and exploitation is a

victim-centered approach through the Nordic Model. The Nordic Model is a set of laws and policies that decriminalize individuals in prostitution and instead call on law enforcement and the government system to provide them with support services, compassion, and exit programs (“What is the ‘Nordic Model’,” 2012). The model recognizes that sex trafficking is a criminal industry that operates on the market principles of supply and demand. Within this archetype, men who pay for sex create the demand, while the traffickers, pimps, brothel owners, or other facilitators profit from the demand.

Other countries that have applied the Nordic Model to decriminalize prostitution have noted extremely positive results (“What is the ‘Nordic Model’,” 2012). Since the introduction of the law, street prostitution has decreased and the countries have become an undesirable destination for pimps and traffickers (“What is the Nordic Model’,” 2012). Other applications of this law include “John Shaming” provisions that have also yielded positive results. While “John Shaming” is not a new strategy, it has gained momentum in the fight against prostitution and human trafficking globally (Aleaziz, 2014). It includes tactics such as public shaming (posting photos on social media pages, in newspapers, or bill boards), sending “Dear John” letters to family members, jail time, driver’s license suspension, car impounding, hefty fines, and community service requirements (Deconstructing the demand for prost). Such tactics could be very effective on Guam, a country that prides itself on family values.

According to research conducted by the Polaris Project (2015), demand thrives when there is low risk and high profits (“Overview Human Trafficking,” 2015). Both of these factors are present on Guam as the risk is low and the profits are high. Guam’s current ability to identify traffickers or victims and their approach to anti-trafficking enforcement laws demonstrates little to no anti-trafficking presence by law enforcement. There is strong evidence that corruption has played a substantial role. In 2013, two Guam police officers were found guilty of kidnapping, rape, and promoting prostitution. Both officers frequented The Blue House, a brothel that masqueraded for four years as a karaoke lounge until it was raided in 2008, (*United States of America v. Song Ja Cha*). According to victim testimony, the officers were friends with the brothel owner, and the officers would threaten to arrest the victims if they did not comply with the owner or if they attempted to run away. The survivors were mainly Micronesian women who were lured to Guam with false promises of high-paying jobs at restaurants or stores. Once in Guam, the women were forced to work at The Blue House for mere dollars a day. The brothel owner withheld food if the women disobeyed her and even forced one woman to get an abortion after a customer impregnated her. However, it was not until four years later, after a newspaper investigation, that public outcry prompted Governor Eddie Calvo to conduct an independent investigation of Guam Police Department’s involvement in the operations of the Blue House (Miculka, 2013). The investigation led to the arrests and conviction of both officers. The case is currently under appeal (Limitaco, Personal Interview, September 18, 2015).

The overarching foundations for human trafficking on Guam include geographic, environmental, economic, and social conditions. These conditions all include main indicators of a perfect storm for trafficked victims and have turned Guam into a marketplace that meets the demand for illicit sexual and labor based activities. Guam has close proximity to East Asia, Southeast Asia, and to the outer Mariana islands. Its strategic significance is due to the fact that it is the only island for 5,000 miles between Hawaii and Asia that boasts a protected harbor and ample land for major airports. Moreover, “this geography means that whoever controls Guam has access by air and sea to China to the west, to Hawai’i and North America to the east, to Southeast Asia from the north and to Japan from the south” (Rogers, para. 2). This location has led to the

inevitable migration of peoples to Guam starting in the form of colonialism for the past five hundred years under the rule of Spain, Japan, and America (Misco & Lee, 2012, p. 24). Guam was liberated from Japanese control by the United States in 1944 and established the Organic Act in 1950, which designated Guam as an unincorporated territory of the United States. The Organic Act led to the creation of a unique form of U.S. citizenship in which the people of Guam have limited rights. According to the United Nations, Guam is still one of 16 remaining colonies in the world (Lange, 2008, pg. 2). As an unincorporated territory, immigrants, migrants, workers, and tourists are still attracted to Guam as it presents an Americana image of amenities, as well as being a gateway to America (Quimby, 2011, pg. 362).

The value of this island is reflected in the military presence on Guam, under the Joint Region Marianas, which includes Anderson Air Force Base and the Naval Base at Apra Harbor. In fact, Joint Region Marianas is listed as one of the six most important U.S. military bases, as it services nuclear submarines to aircraft carriers (Widome, 2006, p. 2). According to the revised Supplemental Environmental Impact Statement (SEIS, July 2015), the ensuing military build-up on Guam will “begin to increase from 25 Marines and eight family members this year to 2,990 Marines and 908 dependents five years from 2015” (Daleno, 2015, para. 1). An influx of construction workers, skilled-workers, massage parlor workers, and strippers is anticipated to coincide with the increase of military personnel. Within the next five years alone, a projected 13,000 jobs will be created between Guam and the Commonwealth Northern Mariana Islands (CNMI) due to the military build-up and the increase of Chinese visitors. Rather than the intense boom and sharp decline originally forecasted in 2010 concerning Guam’s military build-up, reports indicate an anticipation of 13 years of moderate construction activity with a gradual phasing down of activities (SEIS, p. ES-4). “By 2021, civilian labor force demand with the proposed action would be 11.9% higher than it otherwise would have been, without the project”; less than half of the projected jobs will be held by residents of Guam (p. 464).

History has demonstrated that militarization increases the demand for trafficking based on sexual and labor services. In the 1980s, the U.S. Subic Bay Naval Base in the Philippines was the largest U.S. military base outside of America with an estimated \$500 million generated by the brothels surrounding it (“United States: Address Role of U.S. Military in Fueling Global sex Trafficking, 2013). Although the base closed in the 1990s, the commercial sex industry that was surrounding the once-large U.S. military presence still persists today, (“United States: Address Role of U.S. Military in Fueling Global sex Trafficking, 2013). Where there is a large military population, there will be a significant and concurrent growth of the commercial sex and trafficking industry. One study, which focused on men who buy sex, found that 21 percent of the men interviewed had been in the armed forces. Of those one-quarter (26%) had bought a woman in prostitution during their time in the military service (Farley, 2011). Former U.S. anti-trafficking Ambassador John Miller stated in 2004, “Human trafficking, especially for women and girls forced into prostitution, has followed demand where a multitude of U.S. and foreign aid workers, humanitarian workers, civilian contractors, and yes, U.S. uniformed personnel operate,” (“United States: Address Role of U.S. Military in Fueling Global sex Trafficking, 2013).

In 2012, The Korea Times reported that, according to one estimate, more than one million Korean women had been used in prostitution by U.S. troops since 1945 despite the military’s zero tolerance policy (Young-jin, 2012). The Guam Naval Fleet and Family Services Unit have also observed dramatic increases of sexual assault and possible trafficking violations in correlation with submarines and naval ships arriving in port (Guam Human Trafficking Task Force, personal communication, 2014). The U.S. government and military have responded to the link between

military personnel and sex trafficking with harsher violation articles as well as required human trafficking trainings.

Military human trafficking training programs led to the discovery of modern day slavery in war zones by military sub-contractors. In 2011, the American Civil Liberties Union (ACLU) filed a lawsuit to enforce the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) as a request aimed at tackling an underreported problem of trafficking and abusive treatment of foreign workers on U.S. military bases. More than 70,000 low-wage workers, commonly known as third country nationals or “TCNs”, worked for U.S. military contractors to provide the military with essential services such as construction and cleaning. Many of the workers were brought to these bases through a convoluted system of sub-contracting that is filled with corruption, debt bondage, and coercion (“Your tax Dollars at Work? U.S. Military Contractors and Human Trafficking in War Zones,” 2011). “In essence, despite a 2002 presidential directive that set a ‘zero tolerance’ on human trafficking, modern day slavers have been operating with impunity under the aegis of the U.S. government,” (Newman, 2012). War zones are not exclusive to these violations. Many migrants relocate to Guam and may be vulnerable to similar practices.

In fact, the Guam Department of Labor, Alien Labor Processing Administrator, Processing and Certification Division (GDOL-ALPAPCD) argues that foreign construction workers are vulnerable to such labor trafficking violations (Massey, Interview, September 25, 2015). Newly hired migrants, primarily Filipinos, will fill the majority of these military build-up sub-contractor positions through H-2B visas. The H-2B visa program allows U.S. employers or agents to hire and bring foreign citizens into Guam to fill temporary nonagricultural jobs. Within the continental United States, a tight cap limits the number of foreign workers to 60,000 per year. However, the laws on Guam follow a different path—a hybrid of U.S. mainland and CNMI ruling. “At the moment...the national ceiling on H-2B visas does not apply to Guam, and the Guam Governor's Office plays the role usually played by the U.S. Department of Labor in the issuance of H-2B permits... the H-2B workers from the Philippines, the main source nation, are free of payroll taxes because of a treaty with that nation” (North, 2012, para. 71). Thus, the cap for H-2B visa quotas will be removed in order to fill positions with needed and skilled workers. As of June 2015, there were 1,537 H-2B visas approved by Guam DOL, which exceeds previous levels on Guam since 2010. Of these visas, the overwhelming majority issued refers to construction workers. However, according to Greg Massey, current administrator of DOL-ALPAPCD, the usual second number is filled by massage therapist (Massey, Interview, September 25, 2015). Massey stated that the current number of H-2B visas reflects a healthy economy and that there is substantial construction work already occurring on the military bases.

The question is begged - will an increase of foreign workers potentially increase the risks of trafficking amongst these immigrants? A study by Pia M. Orrenius and Madeline Zavodny (2009) identifies that immigrants are more likely to work in risky jobs than U.S.-born workers and to have more work-related injuries and fatalities: “The authors conclude that immigrants work disproportionately in more dangerous industries and occupations, than U.S.-born Americans” (Zuehlke, 2009, para. 2). Data indicates that on the opposite end of the spectrum, immigrants who have lived in the United States for a substantial length of time tend to work in safer jobs compared to those with low English skills and education. On Guam, many of the immigrants are a vulnerable population, specifically those with poor English language skills.

Massey asserts that his department conducts inspections on work sites on a regular basis, approximately once or twice a year, unless the office receives tips or complaints, which prompt a more aggressive investigation. GDOL-ALPAPCD coordinates with other agencies, such as Guam

Department of Public Health and Social Services (GDPHSS), the Fire Department, and Guam Revenue and Taxation in order to conduct inspections. These departments work to “ensure construction and daily activities on Guam are conducted in accordance with applicable federal and Guam laws and regulations to ensure a safe working and living environment for Guam residents to live and work” (SEIS, 2015, p. 322).

These agencies tend to be understaffed. For example, the GDOL-ALPAPCD is funded primarily through the fees from the working visas of \$1,091 each, wherein \$91 is allocated to GDPHSS, \$700 to Guam Community College for apprenticeship and training, and \$300 to GDOL-ALPAPCD. The small amount of funds designated for GDOL-ALPAPCD; therefore, remain insufficient. Seed money for organizations, such as GDOL-ALPAPCD, is required to provide a robust system of inspection, investigation, and enforcement of labor laws. From 2004 to 2013, the persons that obtained permanent residence in Guam have remained consistent with an average of 1,400 each year (Yearbook, 2013, p. 16). Additionally, the Guam Visa Waiver Program for certain citizens is for temporary travel, i.e. tourists. In 2013, Guam saw a total of 1,050,007 visitors for tourism and business. A total of 997,324 arrived under the Visa-Waiver program, and only 22 were aliens that were apprehended (p. 81, 93).

Even with a framework of regulation, human trafficking has existed and has the propensity to continue to exist as demonstrated by the notorious Vic Rama case. Ramachandran Vadivello, more commonly known as Vic Rama, construction owner of Transrama Guam was convicted of 18 U.S.C. § 1341, Mail Fraud, 18 U.S.C. § 1546(a), Visa Fraud, and 18 U.S.C. § 37, Conspiracy to Commit Money Laundering. He was sentenced to six months of home confinement followed by five years of probation. Rama had to pay restitution of \$117,197.29 to ten H-2B workers from Indonesia and Malaysia (DOJ, 2014, para. 1, 2). According to an interview with the U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement (Matunguihan & Shiroma, Interview, September 15, 2015), the violations that Rama was charged with held more weight than a case for labor trafficking. Expectantly, the prosecutors chose to proceed with the stronger case of fraud and money laundering. Prosecuting human trafficking cases under other guises is a common practice. At times the labor violations committed are clear or more established legally, leading “prosecutors to believe there is a greater chance of a conviction” (Farrell et al., 2012, p. 10). Although more effective at times for conviction, these cases are harmful, as they are not reported in the Trafficking In Persons (TIP) report. Thus, charging crimes under a different label may not show the actual vulnerabilities of a nation.

The TIP Report is a credible and international indicator list; whereas, the U.S. Department of State gathers information from embassies, nongovernmental organizations, published reports, government officials, news articles, academic studies, research trips, etc. in order to garner information on countries efforts to combat human trafficking (TIP, 2015, p. 47). Countries are then assigned one of four different Tier ratings [1, 2, 2 Watch List, & 3] based on compliance with the Trafficking Victims Protection Act (TVPA) of 2000, which has an aim, “to combat trafficking in persons, especially into the sex trade, slavery, and involuntary servitude, to reauthorize certain Federal programs, to prevent violence against women, and for other purposes (TVPA, 2000, sec. H .R.3244)”

The Tier ratings are reported annually and are based on a government’s action to end human trafficking rather than the proclivity of trafficking incidents. Countries on Tier 1 status are not necessarily void of human trafficking incidents within their borders, but submit to a higher level of government action. These countries acknowledge human trafficking and put forth substantial efforts to end it. Tier 2 countries do not fully comply with the TVPA’s minimum

standards, but are making efforts in the process to fulfill their requirements. The Tier 2 Watch List consists of countries that fail the TVPA's minimum standards. Additionally these countries have shown to produce either severe forms of trafficking or have shown that it has been significantly increasing (Castillo, 2012, p. 1-3). However, countries can only remain on the Tier 2 Watch List for two consecutive years (except in the instance that they are making substantial changes in policies and enforcement on human trafficking) before they are deduced to a Tier 3 level or elevated to a Tier 2 level. Tier 3 rating identifies countries, "whose governments do not fully comply with minimum anti-trafficking standards and are not making significant efforts to do so" (CNN, 2013, para. 2). The Tier 3 classification includes Iran, Russia, and North Korea, which are also open to sanctions from the U.S. government.

Guam is a unique case due to its territorial status. As a member of the United States it is classified as Tier 1, but Guam should also be included in the Micronesia region, which is on the Tier 2 list. (TIP Report, 2015) The Australian Institute of Criminology (2011) reports that the people movements in the Pacific Islands is commonly noted and, "such movements may be unregulated and coupled with increasing migration, raises the risk of trafficking in persons and similar crimes" (Lindley and Beacroft, p.3) This risky movement is not just seen on the remote Pacific Islands, but the colonial islands, such as Guam where there exists special migration arrangements with America. In fact, the destination of the United States may have strong immigration controls, but these unique territorial arrangements may "increase the risk of trafficking into Pacific Island nations, as people make their way to these islands in order to more easily access entry [into the United States]." Thus, Guam is actually in the ideal position to be a transit point for trafficking persons. (p. 4)

Being in close proximity to Saipan and the Federated States of Micronesia (FSM), Guam continues its distinctive role. Finally, in 2014, FSM elevated from a Tier 3 rating to a Tier 2 rating, according to the TIP Report, yet there are still significant strides needed to move into Tier 1 status (Bill, 2014, para. 5). According to the TIP Report,

FSM is a source, transit, and, to a limited extent, a destination country for men, women, and children subjected to forced labor and sex trafficking. The groups most vulnerable to trafficking in FSM include foreign migrant workers and Micronesian women and girls who allegedly engage in prostitution at restaurants frequented by crewmembers of docked Asian fishing vessels. FSM women are recruited with promises of well-paying jobs in the United States and its territories, but are subsequently forced into prostitution or domestic labor upon arrival. Local authorities claim many sex trafficking cases are unreported due to victims' fear of embarrassment in FSM's insular communities. (TIP, 2015, p. 246)

Guam is an access point to nationals from the FSM as Guam is the largest and wealthiest island in Micronesia. It attracts islanders who are looking for work, a more affluent lifestyle, a higher education, and better healthcare. The Compact of Free Association (CFA) assures defense and open immigration to the United States for members of the FSM (Owen, 2008, p. 310). Moreover, the CFA (United States, 1985) provides these opportunities; however, it does not screen for qualifications such as job skills or educational levels. It has left many hopeful islanders economically vulnerable. Although the CFA has benefited many people, it has further solidified Guam as an ideal location for traffickers. Such examples include the 2013 Blue House trial, which involved nine Chuukese women, as well as a reported case of Micronesian women relocating to Guam due to false promises of au pair work by family members. In both cases, women had their

passports stripped from them and experienced constant threats of deportation with no freedom in sight.

Due to Guam's small population of 159,358 there are additional social conditions that create a myriad of tribulations that hinder Guam's anti-trafficking efforts and aid trafficking's growth (U.S. Census, 2010). In comparison to the United States, the intimate and isolated size of Guam's community increases the obstacles of research gathering efforts. Both the Guam Human Trafficking Task Force and The Guam Naval Fleet and Family Services Unit have identified the risk attached to studying and releasing data focused on the identification of victims of human trafficking on Guam. The limited population and geographic size of Guam creates a condition where the public can identify survivors of human trafficking even when the data is under the guise of anonymity. Such topics are taboo and easy identification factors can not only hinder aid efforts but also put victims/survivors at an additional risk for further harm, public stigma, loss of agency, and recapture.

Moreover, the prevalence of human trafficking on Guam is tied to similar gender based issues. Crime and gender based violence within the public and private sphere is prevalent on Guam. The number of woman who identify as rape victims is nearly three times higher than in similar towns in the United States of the same size and is only second to Alaska in having the most rapes per capita with 722 cases of rape reported on Guam between 2005 and 2009 (Brett, 2011). Between 2009 and 2013 the Guam Police Department (GPD) reported more than 2,600 cases of family violence, with 168 of those cases including rape or sex offenses (GPD Uniform Report, 2013, p. 12-20) Furthermore, the Uniform Crime Report stated was a large increase in forcible reported rapes from 40 in 2010 to 106 in 2013, with an additional 111 other types of sex offenses in 2013 (p. 12). Men's acceptance of prostitution is clustered with attitudes that encourage violence and the objectification of women. At this time, there is no existent data that establishes the direct correlation between men most at risk for becoming buyers (Johns) and those who participate in gender based violence. These men demonstrate negative perceptions towards women and perpetrate misogynistic cultural attitudes.

FSM is not the only country with citizens who may be at risk of being trafficked. Considering the unique location and laws of Guam and the varying visa regulations and immigration policies, China must be evaluated. China had a Tier 3 rating in 2013, but was upgraded to a Tier 2 Watch List in 2014. It has remained at that level in 2015. Being that two years is the limit for Tier 2 Watch List rating, China is foreseen to make a Tier status shift by 2016. The HumanTrafficking.org reported that 90% of Chinese migrants entering other countries leave without documents and are migrated through unregulated channels, thus making it difficult for government officials to identify possible human trafficking victims (2011, para. 2). Furthermore, China's Ministry of Public Security reported in January 2011 that the number of Chinese women forced into prostitution overseas is rising and many women fall prey to international criminal gangs (TIP, 2011, p. 123). Such vulnerable Chinese persons may be forced to work not only within the commercial sex industry but also as domestic servants and laborers. Additionally, the scope of the problem will continue to grow. The United Nations Inter-Agency Project on Human Trafficking estimates approximately "600,000 migrant workers leave China annually to work overseas, most of whom are men...The number of female migrants is also rapidly rising, most of whom are young girls ages 17-25 (2011, para. 3, 4).

According to a website dedicated to Chinese tourism in America, Guam will be one of the biggest beneficiaries to receive an increase of Chinese tourists over the next six years (2014, para. 1). The Council of Hemispheric Affairs reports that tourism also increases opportunities for

exploitation (2011, para. 1). Both the Governor of Guam and members of Congress, are backing the push for a joint Visa Waiver with China for CNMI *and* Guam. A letter addressed to the Secretary of the Department of Defense from Governor Calvo and Madeleine Bordallo (2014) stated that the main reason for this push is to increase Guam's economic growth in order to capture the Chinese tourist market (p. 2-3). The risk due to the flood of Chinese immigrants is scarcely mentioned and the responsibility to mitigate risks is deferred to the Assistant Secretary of Defense for Homeland Defense and America's Security Affairs. "We understand the FBI still has concerns about the counterintelligence angle of this particular issue... However, we continue to believe that there are workable solutions to mitigate the concerns highlighted by the FBI" (p. 2).

In the same thrust as Calvo and Bordallo, the Guam Visitor's Bureau (GVB) is being very strategic in their plan to increase Mainland Chinese visitors to Guam. GVB has set the goals to increase direct flights by 67%, to raise Guam awareness amongst Chinese tourists within the travel industry, and engage in joint promotions (GVB Annual Report, 2014, p. 28). In 2014, 14,547 Chinese visitors came to Guam, which was a 40% increase from fiscal year 2013 (p. 43). On Guam, Mainland Chinese tourists are required to apply for a regular visa, just as they would to visit the U.S. Mainland. However, these same visitors are able to participate in a visa waiver program coined "parole" to travel to the CNMI, as long as they fulfill certain basic requirements, such as, a round-trip ticket, staying no more than 45 days, and entering CNMI on certain airlines (Chodorow, Residence Permits, 2014).

Human trafficking cases have been rampant in the CNMI until recent years when there was a huge push from the United States federal government to enforce a renewal of immigration and visa laws. As recent as 2014,

The U.S. District Court of the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands, Chief Judge Ramona V. Manglona sentenced Chang Ru Meng Backman, of the People's Republic of China, to 235 months in prison, followed by three years of supervised release, for sex trafficking (FBI: Honolulu Division, 2014, para. 2).

Backman hired a vulnerable Chinese woman to come to Saipan to work as a waitress, a farm laborer, or cleaning person. Once the woman arrived, Backman manipulated the victim by means of control over her debt, lack of legal immigration status, and inability to speak English. Additionally, Backman coerced the Chinese woman into having sex with customers at the Holiday Karaoke Club. This is not an isolated case, as a mere six years prior a similar case was prosecuted. Wei Qin Sun, of China, was sentenced in 2008 for sex trafficking (U.S. of America vs. Wei Qin Sun, 2008). Sun was convicted of coercion and enticement for prostitution, and criminal conspiracy. She served 41 months in prison and probation for three years. Sun had lured a young woman from China to Saipan and promised her a job as a waitress in a karaoke club, but once the young woman arrived Sun informed her that she was to work as a prostitute to repay a \$5,000 recruitment fee and travel expenses. The 2010 State Department Report cited, "71 victims of human trafficking or fraud in labor contracting [were] in the CNMI alone" (2011, para. 1).

This same "parole" visa waiver agreement has been in effect with Russian citizens and Guam since 2012, which has increased the visitors from 2,931 in 2012 to 18,291 in 2014; a 524% increase (GVB 2014 Report, p. 34, 41). Thus, the GVB is very vocal in articulating its desire and potential economic impact on Guam by allowing Mainland Chinese to "parole" to Guam (Paco, 2013, para. 2). This effort is in contradiction to the view of the Department of Homeland Security that reported:

"[D]ue to political, security, and law enforcement concerns, including high nonimmigrant visa refusal rates and concerns with cooperation regarding the

repatriation of citizens, subjects, nationals and residents of the country subject to a final order of removal, nationals of China ... are not eligible to participate in the Guam-CNMI Visa Waiver Program....” (Chodorow, 2012)

Similarly, the decrease of visa regulations or “paroling” for Russian citizens visiting Guam has resulted in an upsurge of direct flights and a notable increase of tourists from Russia (see above). Although such changes are beneficial for the overall economic growth of Guam, lax restrictions has the potential in also benefitting the economic opportunities for Russian traffickers. Following implementation of the decrease of visa regulations, an influx of Russian women and girls have been identified working within businesses notorious for housing illicit trafficking activities. According to Project Protection (2010), “Over 80% of all [Russian] trafficking victims are women and children, with 70% sold abroad to the sex trade” (p. 3). The demand for illicit sexual activity, obtaining labor at a cheap price, and a history of Guam public officials coordinating a human trafficking ring, (ex: blue house¹) makes Guam an ideal location for Russian traffickers. Traffickers receive high payoffs with little to no repercussions. Russia specifically has continued to fail in their compliance with minimum anti-trafficking standards and was reclassified as a Tier 3 ranked country on June 20, 2014 and remains in Tier 3 classification in 2015 (TIP Report 2014 & 2015).

Another country that participates in the Guam Visa Waiver is Korea. Korean passport holders may seek entry into Guam for business or pleasure only for 15 days or less. “A Guam visa waiver traveler cannot extend, adjust, or change his/her status while in the U.S., including Guam, and cannot travel from Guam to another destination in the U.S.” (U.S. Embassy of Korea website, para. 1). In 2014, the GVB reported a total of 1,341,054 visitors. Korea increased by 20%, making up 21.9% of total visitors to Guam (GVB 2014 Report, p. 6 & 41). The growth of Korean visitors is due to United Airlines launching an additional flight and daily service from Incheon and Korean Air flying four times a week from Busan, Korea’s second largest city.

In 2015, this continued growth of Korean visitors is foreseen to increase, as Jin Air will be upgrading airplanes to Boeing 777, which have significantly more passenger capacity compared to current flights. Jeju Air will also start flights from Busan. This increase of Korean visitors is projected to have a beneficial impact on the economy; although, it will also increase the risk for trafficking (p. 7). Massey, Stumpf, and Amanda concurred that the largest syndicate of massage parlor owners are Korean. Most of the girls at these establishments are also from Korea. Massey stated that years ago the GDOL-ALPAPCD had been involved in regulatory busts. Their office determined the most common theme in massage parlors were Koreans who were working on a tourist visa or had overstayed their visa. He continued to warn that if the Mainland Chinese Visa Waiver is instated that he foresees many Chinese citizens following this trend. Furthermore, there is a shift in more Chinese-run parlors, but Koreans are still in the lead of this market (Massey, Personal Interview, September 25, 2015). According to Polaris Project:

The victims are most often Asian women, of diverse ethnicities and nationalities, including Korean, Thai, Chinese, and ethnically Korean-Chinese citizens. Victims may have come to the U.S. on valid visas, fraudulent visas, or may be undocumented and smuggled into the country. (p. 2)

Thus, this examination of visa requirements, immigration laws, and tourism trends for the island of Guam concerning immigrants, migrants, tourists, and workers from the FSM, China, Russia, and South Korea demonstrate that there is a clear link between immigration, reduced visa requirements and trafficking. This information is based on the low Tier levels of the FSM, China,

¹ United States of America v. Song Ja Cha. Case Number CR-08-00008-001; USM Number 02821-093.

Russia, and Korea, decreased visa regulations of these countries, historic trafficking incidents in the area, and increase of tourism and H-2B visas for these countries in the coming years.

Finally, the recent 2015 TIP Report states that Guam had no new developments to report for the current year. In actuality there were five cases of human trafficking investigated and service providers assisted eleven human trafficking survivors in 2014 (Posmanick & Rustick, 2015, Table A). Without actual convictions these numbers – and survivors – are hidden. Lack of new reports further demonstrates Guam’s inability to cap the demand for human trafficking. Unintentionally, Guam’s lack of reporting has exhibited a message of tolerance for the slavery market. Law enforcement and government agencies have had few preemptive strikes over the years, and with no new reports for 2015 traffickers can predict few consequences with high profits. The numerous massage parlors and influx of migrant laborers for construction and contracting jobs further elucidates the sheer magnitude of criminal trafficking practices Guam has condoned in recent years.

Although Guam’s greatest strength lies in awareness campaigns, no singular human trafficking campaign exists outside of the Guam Human Trafficking Task Force. The academic arena has a sporadic role; and the religious institutions on Guam have little to no involvement; whereas, other religious groups worldwide have been shown to be at the forefront of ending human trafficking. For example, the Catholic Church has multiple organizations internationally, such as the Rescue and Restore Coalition to End Human Trafficking. A difficult realization when Guam has a large religious community. In fact, 85 percent of the population identifies as catholic, yet the anti-trafficking religious impact does not exist (“The CIA World Fact Book: Religions, 2015). Moreover, the Guam Human Trafficking Task Force, academic institutions, and numerous nongovernment agencies have never received any Office for Victims of Crime or Bureau of Justice Assistance grant funds to combat the issue, and there is no state or citywide appropriated funding specified for human trafficking.

In a 2014 proposal, The Guam Human Trafficking Task Force Research & Outreach subcommittee identified gaps and unmet needs of human trafficking victims. Shortcomings included the lack of a universal system for handling of identified victims, few victim services programs for female survivors of human trafficking and even fewer for males, no existent universal intake/referral form, a lack of outreach and educational awareness materials, no methodology to gather information or identify victims and their needs (i.e. no system of gathering data or information on trafficked victims besides prosecution), and there is a lack of a collaborative campaign. These gaps are significant and debilitating. Insufficient research on the climate of human trafficking on Guam negatively impacts the territories’ ability to curb the supply and demand for trafficking in persons. Most significantly, it has hindered any major stakeholder’s ability to receive a multitude of grants, due to the number of cases reported on Guam is significantly less than estimated numbers; which have never, in fact, been released.

The lack of research and poor strategies for data collection harm Guam’s ability to make informed laws that are survivor centered and maintain a victim’s identity. Moreover, insufficient research on the climate of human trafficking negatively impacts a participant's ability to curb demand through awareness programs and the development of strong deterrents. Without rectifying the gaps in research; service providers, law enforcement agencies, academics, public officials, and the general public have access to limited information. The awareness campaigns put forth by the Guam Human Trafficking Task Force or similar agencies will continue to be inadequate until this problem is rectified.

In conclusion, it is clear that human trafficking on Guam is a growing epidemic and it is preventable. If unenforceable legislation, contradictive policies, and controversial immigration laws continue to be ignored, Guam will attract an illustrious marketplace. The overarching foundations for human trafficking on Guam includes historic, geographic, environmental, economic, and social conditions. These conditions must be considered as they all include main indicators of a perfect storm for trafficked victims and have turned Guam into a marketplace that meets the demand for illicit sexual and labor based activities.

Our findings have yielded both positive and negative results for the current climate of human trafficking on Guam. Many people feel deep concern at the widespread injustice endeared by so many, particularly when it is happening close to home. Concerns have led to bill proposals, passage of anti-trafficking legislation, the formation of the Guam Human trafficking Task Force, the development of awareness training programs, and strong interagency collaboration efforts. Yet, our research has determined that human trafficking has the potential to be a growing issue. If the government and other major stakeholders address current weaknesses using a multilevel approach, Guam could be a leading example of anti-trafficking enforcement.

Firstly, we urge members of the legislature to reevaluate the Guam Human Trafficking and Criminal Exploitation Act of 2009. A new law must include an “appropriation of funding” clause to ensure trainings, investigations, prosecutions, and victim-witnessed services are adequately funded. It should stipulate financial assistance for providers who offer services and shelter to trafficked victims. It should ensure that housing is available for persons immediately after being removed from the trafficking situation, as well as in the long term. We strongly recommend that the legislatures consider a compassionate, victim-centered approach in the creation of any new acts involving human trafficking or prostitution. Furthermore, a consideration of the use of the Nordic Model may very well help Guam, as it defines exit program strategies and offers comprehensive training to identify the signs of human trafficking. We recommend the anti-criminalization of prostitution, and encourage laws that target those who fuel the supply and demand for trafficking.

Secondly, the lack of data and research has created a severe handicap for Guam. It is imperative that government agencies, academic institutions, law enforcement, activists, members of the military, religious institutions, and community members work together to rectify such gaps. We encourage agencies and researchers to focus on the “4 P’s” prevention, protection, prosecution, and partnership, as well as work together to identify and report possible cases of human trafficking. By tracking reported cases of human trafficking and developing new research, Guam will be able to design comprehensive prevention programs, provide ample protection for victims, and ensure the prosecution of the perpetrators.

Thirdly, the ability to implement regulations and to research immigration visas and documents is vital. There must be further appropriations of funding allocated to regulators from the Guam Department of Labor, Department of Health & Social Services, and Department of Revenue & Taxation. This allocation of funding is essential, particularly due to the impending military build-up and the potential adoption of the Mainland China Visa-Waiver Program. The U.S. military boom will create a great propensity for the demand of foreign workers, both laborers and prostitutes. The Chinese Visa-Waiver Program would promote a huge influx of Chinese workers, tourists, and ultimately, traffickers and victims. Currently, there are not enough regulators available for this foreseen increase of peoples (Massey). Therefore, funding for more regulator positions and sensitive-training is required in order to stop human trafficking on Guam.

Finally, the ability for Guam to consider the cultural factors that influence human trafficking is imperative. The prevalence of human trafficking on Guam is tied to similar gender based issues. Crime, gender based violence, and the perpetration of rape culture within the public and private sphere is commonplace. Guam should consider a multilateral approach: promoting laws that work to rectify the imbalance of gender inequalities in various capacities, as well as raise awareness of human trafficking. This would be a proactive approach to end the demand for human trafficking. After all, human trafficking is preventable, and Guam has a fantastic opportunity to be a world leader in the fight against it.

References

- 2004 *Guam Statistical Yearbook* (Rep.). (2005). Retrieved August 02, 2015, from Bureau of Statistics and Plans: Office of Governor Felix P. Camacho website: http://s3.amazonaws.com/zanran_storage/www.spc.int/ContentPages/19836798.pdf#page=236
- 2013 *Yearbook of Immigration Statistics: Office of Immigration Statistics* (Rep. No. 0743-538X). (2014, August). Retrieved September 12, 2015, from U. S. Department of Homeland Security website: http://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/ois_yb_2013_0.pdf
- 2014 State Ratings of Human Trafficking Laws. (2015). Retrieved September 1, 2015, from <http://www.polarisproject.org/what-we-do/policy-advocacy/national-policy/state-ratings-on-human-trafficking-laws>
4. (n.d.). Toolkit to Combat Trafficking in Persons. *Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe*. Retrieved May 1, 2015, from https://www.unodc.org/documents/human-trafficking/Toolkit-files/08-58296_tool_9-2.pdf
- A. (2015, September 26). Interview with a human trafficking survivor [Personal interview]. About the Compact of Free Association. (n.d.). Retrieved September 12, 2015, from <http://uscompact.org/about/cofa.php>
- AN ACT TO ADD A NEW ARTICLE 23 TO CHAPTER 12 OF DIVISION 1 OF TITLE 10, GUAM CODE ANNOTATED, RELATIVE TO THE LICENSING OF MESSAGE PRACTITIONERS TO PRACTICE IN GUAM., S. 268-30 (2009).
- Alaska State Report State Ratings 2014* (pp. 1-3, National Human Trafficking Research Center). (n.d.). Polaris Project.
- Aleaziz, H. (2014, September 6). 'John-shaming' a potent tactic for bay area police. *SF Gate*. Retrieved September 25, 2015, from <http://www.sfgate.com/crime/article/Bay-Area-police-use-online-shame-to-deter-johns-5736677.php>
- Alexander, R. (2013). Militarization and Identity on Guahan/Guam: Exploring intersections of indigeneity, gender and security. *Journal of International Cooperation Studies*, 21(1), 2013.7th ser.
- American Civil Liberties Union, Iraqi Refugee Assistance Project. (2011, July 21). *Your Tax Dollars at Work? U.S. Military Contractors and Human Trafficking in War Zones* [Press release]. Retrieved September 19, 2015, from <https://www.aclu.org/blog/speakeasy/your-tax-dollars-work-us-military-contractors-and-human-trafficking-war-zones>
- Andaya, B. W. (2012). New voices from Southeast Asian women: A review essay. *J. Southeast Asian Stud. Journal of Southeast Asian Studies*, 44(01), 145-169. doi:10.1017/s0022463412000665
- Anderson, E. (2013, May 13). Rezoning the Adult Entertainment Industry on Guam [Audio blog

- post]. Retrieved May 1, 2015, from <https://prezi.com/te6ikieglckj/rezoning-the-adult-entertainment-industry-on-guam/>
- Autonomous Agencies: Qualifying Certificates, Guam Judiciary 1 §§ 58-58100-58107.
- Barrett, N. (2011). Transnational Policing in Human Trafficking. *Federal/Provincial/Territorial Forum of Status of Women Senior Officials*, 127-146. doi:10.4135/9781446269152.n7
- Baza, I. (2015). Limtiaco cracking down on human trafficking. *Kuam News*. Retrieved from <http://www.kuam.com/story/28040535/2015/02/06/limtiaco-cracking-down-on-human-trafficking>
- Beyond Borders: Exploring Links between Trafficking and Migration* (pp. 1-31, Working paper). (2010). Bangkok, Thailand: Global Alliance Against Traffic in Women.
- Bindel, J. (2010, January 15). Why men use prostitutes. Retrieved May 1, 2015, from <http://www.theguardian.com/society/2010/jan/15/why-men-use-prostitutes>
- Blaisdell, K. (1998). *Decolonization: Unfinished Business in the Pacific* (Working paper). Nadi, Fiji: Pacific Island Association of Non-Governmental Organizations.
- Bordallo, M. Z., & Calvo, E. B. (2014, June 9). [Letter to The Honorable Robert O. Work, Deputy Secretary of Defense]. [Http://governor.guam.gov/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/Bordallo-Calvo-Letter-on-Guam-China-Parole-Authority-10-June-2014-1.pdf](http://governor.guam.gov/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/Bordallo-Calvo-Letter-on-Guam-China-Parole-Authority-10-June-2014-1.pdf).
- Branigin, W. (1999). Human Rights Group Urges Action on Saipan. *ICPSR Data Holdings/ ABC News/ Washington Post*. doi:10.3886/icpsr02773.v1
- Business Regulations: Employment Service Law, Guam Judiciary 1 §§ 7-7101-7126.
- Business Regulations, Guam Judiciary 1 §§ 56-56101-56103.
- C. (2011, October 18). THE INFAMOUS LINK BETWEEN SEX TRAFFICKING, SEX TOURISM, AND SPORTING EVENTS – WHAT LIES AHEAD FOR BRAZIL? [Web log post]. Retrieved May 1, 2015, from <http://www.coha.org/the-infamous-link-between-sex-trafficking-sex-tourism-and-sporting-events---what-lies-ahead-for-brazil/>
- Cagurangan, M. (2013, April 24). Human trafficking: 'It happens here' Retrieved August 02, 2015, from <http://mvguam.com/local/news/29174-human-trafficking-it-happens-here.html#.VgOszfTNyBo>
- Cagurangan, M. (2013, September 23). Guam monthly SNAP benefits highest in US. *Marianas Variety*.
- Castillo, G. (2012, October 08). Human trafficking on Guam. Retrieved August 02, 2015, from <http://mvguam.com/local/news/26223-human-trafficking-on-guam.html#.VgOuzfTNyBo>
- Chinese Woman Sentenced for Role in Saipan Sex Trafficking Ring. (2008, February 26). Retrieved August 9, 2015, from http://www.justice.gov/archive/opa/pr/2008/February/08_crt_144.html
- The CIA World Fact Book: Religions. (2015). Retrieved September 15, 2015, from <https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/fields/2122.html>
- Corruption by Country / Territory. (n.d.). Retrieved September 12, 2015, from <http://www.transparency.org/country#FSM>
- Country Comparison Population below poverty line. (2012, January 1). Retrieved May 1, 2015, from <http://www.indexmundi.com/g/r.aspx?c=gq&v=69>
- Crimes & Corrections: Crimes Against Minors and Sex Offender Registry, Guam Judiciary 1 §§ 89-89:01-89:15.
- Crimes & Corrections: Disposition of Offenders, Guam Judiciary 1 §§ 80-80:00-80:22.
- Crimes and Corrections Guam Code Annotated, Pub. L. No. 32-181, § Title 9, Guam Judiciary 7

- (2014).
- Crimes and Corrections: Human Trafficking and Criminal Exploitation, Guam Judiciary 1 §§ 26-26:01-26:09 (2009).
- Crimes and Corrections: Public Indecency, Guam Judiciary 1 §§ 28-Art 1-28.35 (1978).
- Criminal Procedure: Evidence, Guam Judiciary 1 §§ 95-95:10-95:90.
- Cruz, E., LMT. (2015, September 24). Interview with a Licensed Massage Therapist [Personal interview].
- Current Federal Laws: Trafficking Victims Protection Act of 2000. (2015). Retrieved September 1, 2015, from <http://www.polarisproject.org/what-we-do/policy-advocacy/national-policy/current-federal-laws>
- Dabby, C., & Poore, G. (2007). *Engendering change transforming gender roles in Asian & Pacific Islander communities*. San Francisco, CA: Asian & Pacific Islander American Health Forum. doi:<http://www.apiidv.org/files/Engendering.Change-Report-APIIDV-2013.pdf>
- Daleno, G. D. (2014, March 9). Guam to feds: Pay up: About 56,000 FAS citizens live in US; 32.5% on Guam. Retrieved from <http://archive.guampdn.com/article/20140310/NEWS01/303100002/Guam-feds-Pay-up-About-56-000-FAS-citizens-live-US-32-5-Guam>
- Daleno, G. D. (2015, July 21). Revised Impact Statement On Guam Military Build-Up Released – July 22, 2015. Retrieved August 02, 2015, from <http://pidp.eastwestcenter.org/pireport/2015/July/07-22-05.htm>
- Defendant Ramachandran Vavivello Aka Vicraama Sarada Aka Vic Rama Sentenced Today in District Court of Guam. (2014, May 14). Retrieved September 02, 2015, from <http://www.justice.gov/usao-gu/pr/defendant-ramachandran-vavivello-aka-vicraama-sarada-aka-vic-rama-sentenced-today>
- DeLisle, C. T., Ph.D. (2008). *Navy wives/native lives: The cultural and historical relations between American naval wives and Chamorro women in Guam, 1898--1945* (Unpublished doctoral dissertation, 2008). University of Michigan.
- Dempsey, M. M. (2014). Decriminalizing Victims of Sex Trafficking. *American Criminal Law Review*, 52(2), 39-53. Retrieved September 20, 2015, from http://www.robinainstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/4_Dempsey.pdf
- Doromal, W. L. (2008, February 15). Human Trafficking in the CNMI. Retrieved September 15, 2015, from <http://unheardnomore.blogspot.com/2008/02/human-trafficking-in-cnmi.html>
- Durchslag, R., AM, & S. G. (2008). Deconstructing The Demand for Prostitution: Preliminary Insights From Interviews with Chicago Men Who Purchase Sex. *Chicago Alliance Against Sexual Exploitation*, 1-30. Retrieved October, 2012, from <http://media.virbcdn.com/files/40/FileItem-149406-DeconstructingtheDemandForProstitution.pdf>
- Elections: Guam Decolonization Registry, Guam Judiciary 1 §§ 21-21000-21031.
- Embassy of the United States Seoul Korea. (2007, September 10). Retrieved September 15, 2015, from http://seoul.usembassy.gov/visa_waiver/guam2.html
- Eugenio, H. V. (2011, July 4). 2010 State Department Report States. Retrieved September 15, 2015, from <http://globantihumantraffickwatch.blogspot.com/2011/07/71-victims-of-human-trafficking-labor.html>
- Fake Massage Businesses in the United States. (2011). *Polaris Project: National Human Trafficking Resource Center*.
- Farley, M., Bindel, J., & Golding, J. M. (2009). Men Who Buy Sex: Who They Buy and What

- They Know. *Prostitution Research & Education, San Francisco*. Retrieved May 1, 2015, from https://www.sm.cc/sites/default/files/content-editors/eesmargid_ja_tegevused/Sooline_vordoiguslikkus/Inimkaubandus_ja_prostitusioon/men_who_buy_sex.pdf.
- Farley, M., Macleod, J., Anderson, L., & Golding, J. M. (2011). Attitudes and social characteristics of men who buy sex in Scotland. *Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice, and Policy*, 3(4), 369-383. doi:10.1037/a0022645
- Farrell, A., Ph.D., McDevitt, J., Ph.D., Pfeffer, R., M.A., Fahy, S., M.A., Owens, C., Dank, M., Ph.D., & Adams, W., M.P.P. (2012). Identifying Challenges to Improve the Investigation and Prosecution of State and Local Human Trafficking Cases. *National Institute of Justice*. Retrieved September 5, 2015, from <http://www.easybib.com/journal-article-citation/from-pubonline>
- Foreign relations - Migration from Micronesian nations has had significant impact on Guam, Hawaii, and the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands* (GAO-02-40, Issue brief). (2001). United States General Accounting Office.
- Gas price falls another 10 cents: But gap widens between Guam, stateside prices. (2014, October 11). *Guam Pacific Daily News*.
- GCA Business Regulations: Fair Labor Standards, Pub. L. No. 22, § 3-Ch. 3, 1.
- General Provisions: Commission on Decolonization for the Implementation and Exercise of Chamorro Self Determination, Guam Judiciary 1 §§ 21-Title 1-Title 15.
- General Provisions: Kumision Guahan Fine'nana on the Military Mission in Guam, Guam Judiciary 1 §§ 24-2401-2407.
- Government of Guam Department of Labor. (2015). *Guam's H-2B Program* [Brochure]. Tamuning, GU: Author.
- Government Operations: Enforcement of Proper Government Spending, Guam Judiciary 1 §§ 7-7101-7119.
- Government Operations: General Fiscal Policies and Controls, Guam Judiciary 1 §§ 22-Art 1-Art 16.
- Governor. (2013, March 12). *Guam's Tourism Markets See Record Numbers* [Press release]. Retrieved from <http://governor.guam.gov/2013/03/12/news-guams-tourism-markets-record-numbers/>
- Greico, E. (2003, July 1). The Federated States of Micronesia: The "Push" to Migrate. Retrieved September 25, 2015, from <http://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/federated-states-micronesia-push-migrate/>
- Guam Administrative Rules (GAR) - Labor Relations, 11 §§ 7-1-11 (Guam Department of Labor / AHRD 2008).
- Guam Code Annotated, Pub. L. No. 32-235, § Title 22, Guam Judiciary 7 (2015).
- Guam Economic Census. (2012). Retrieved from <http://bls.guam.gov/guam-economic-census/>
- Guam expecting more Chinese visitors [Web log post]. (2014, January 22). Retrieved May 1, 2015, from <http://chinesetouristsinamerica.com/tag/guam-tourism/>
- Guam Legal Services. (2015). Retrieved May 1, 2015, from <http://www.lawhelp.org/gu/issues/housing/homeless-issues?channel=other-help>
- Guam Military Build-Up Program* (Issue brief). (2007). Society of American Military Engineers.
- Guam Tourism 2020 Plan* (Rep.). (2014). doi:<https://www.guamvisitorsbureau.com/research-and-reports/reports/guam-tourism-2020-plan>
- Guam Visitors Bureau 2014 Annual Report* (pp. 23-35, Publication). (n.d.). Guam Visitors Bureau.

Human Trafficking Indicators on Guam

- Guam-CNMI Visa Waiver Program. (2015, September 16). Retrieved September 22, 2015, from <http://www.dhs.gov/guam-cnmi-visa-waiver-program>
- H-2B Temporary Non-Agricultural Workers. (2015, April 28). Retrieved September 02, 2015, from <http://www.uscis.gov/working-united-states/temporary-workers/h-2b-non-agricultural-workers/h-2b-temporary-non-agricultural-workers>
- Hawaii State Report: State Ratings 2014. (2014). *Polaris Project: Polaris Policy Program*, 1-8.
- Health and Safety: Division of Public Welfare, Guam Judiciary 1 §§ 2-2101-2112.
- Health and Safety: Health Certificates, Guam Judiciary 1 §§ 22-22101-22109.
- Hiles, G. A. (2015). *Current Employment Report* (Rep.). Tamuning, GU: Guam Department of Labor.
- Hoshino, E. (2009). Crime in Guam 2013 Uniform Crime Report. *Bulletin of the Asia Institute*, 23, 1-112. doi:<http://gpd.guam.gov/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/2013-UCR.pdf>
- Hughes, D. M., Chon, K. Y., & Ellerman, D. P. (2007). Modern-Day Comfort Women: The U.S. Military, Transnational Crime, and the Trafficking of Women. *Violence Against Women*, 13(9), 901-922. doi:10.1177/1077801207305218
- A Human Rights Report on Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children. (2010). Retrieved May 1, 2015, from <http://www.protectionproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2010/09/Russia.pdf>
- Human Trafficking & Modern-day Slavery - Micronesia (FSM). (2009, June). Retrieved from <http://gvnet.com/humantrafficking/Micronesia.htm>
- Human trafficking on Guam. (2012, October 9). Retrieved September 9, 2015, from <http://mvariety.blogspot.com/2012/10/human-trafficking-on-guam.html>
- Human Trafficking Trends in the United States. (2013, November 21). Retrieved from <http://www.polarisproject.org/human-trafficking/resources/human-trafficking-trends>
- Immigrants Work in Riskier and More Dangerous Jobs in the United States*. (2009). Retrieved September 15, 2015, from <http://www.prb.org/Publications/Articles/2009/usimmigrantsriskyjobs.aspx>
- Island Areas: Geographic Area Series: General Statistics by Kind of Business for...Guam. (2014, July 15). Retrieved August 02, 2015, from <http://factfinder.census.gov/faces/tableservices/jsf/pages/productview.xhtml?src=bkmk>
- Israel's visa waiver for Belarus could increase trafficking. (2015, August 17). Retrieved September 02, 2015, from <http://www.i24news.tv/en/news/israel/diplomacy-defense/82368-150817-israel-s-visa-waiver-for-belarus-could-increase-trafficking>
- Jaynes, B. (2014). FSM Makes Strides Against Human Trafficking: US State Department report recognizes improvement. *Pacific Island Development Program Report, East-West Center*. Retrieved May 1, 2015.
- Kelmen, B. (2011). Rape reports high on Guam: Five-year census shows highest report rate. *U.S. Pacific Daily News*. Retrieved May 1, 2015.
- Kolar, K., & Atchison, C. (2012). Recruitment of Sex Buyers: A Comparison of the Efficacy of Conventional and Computer Network-Based Approaches. *Social Science Computer Review*, 31(2), 178-190. doi:10.1177/0894439312453001
- Kuzma, A. (2013). A Letter to Congress: The Communications Decency Act Promotes Human Trafficking. *Children's Legal Rights Journal*, 34(1), 23-58. Retrieved September 10, 2015, from http://www.in.gov/attorneygeneral/files/The_Communications_Decency_Act_Promotes_Human_Trafficking.pdf

- Kuzma, A. L. (2014). Demand Reduction: Critical Next Step in the Fight Against Sex trafficking. *International Law News*, 42(4), 27-30. doi:10.4324/9781315759111
- Labor Trafficking Cases by Industry in the United States. (2015, June 24). Retrieved August 02, 2015, from <http://www.traffickingresourcecenter.org/resources/labor-trafficking-cases-industry-united-states>
- Labor Trafficking in the US | Polaris | Combating Human Trafficking and Modern-day Slavery. (n.d.). Retrieved September 24, 2015, from <http://www.polarisproject.org/human-trafficking/labor-trafficking-in-the-us>
- Labor Trafficking. (n.d.). Retrieved September 02, 2015, from <http://www.traffickingresourcecenter.org/type-trafficking/labor-trafficking>
- Lange, K. E. (2008, June 26). Last Colonies. Retrieved September 16, 2015, from http://ngm.nationalgeographic.com/geopedia/Last_Colonies#Last%20Colonies
- Licensure and Certification. (2015). Retrieved from <http://www.massageenvycareers.com/career-in-massage-therapy/massage-therapist-licensing.aspx>
- Limtiaco, A. A. (2013, January 7). *Guam Human Trafficking Taskforce Event Minutes* [Annotated Summary of GHTTF Event Schedule]. U.S. Attorney's Office, Hagatna, Guam.
- Limtiaco, A. A. (n.d.). The number of investigations and prosecutions captured by the U.S. Office of the Attorney [Chart]. In *U.S. Attorney's Office Human Trafficking Data Collection*.
- Limtiaco, A., USAGO. (2015, September 11). Interview with U.S. Attorney Alicia Limtiaco [Personal interview].
- Lindley, J., & Beacroft, L. (2011). Vulnerabilities to trafficking in persons in the Pacific Islands. *Trends & Issues in Crime and Criminal Justice*, 42b, 1-7.
- Macgowan, B. (1999). Inertial Confinement Fusion quarterly report April-June 1999, volume 9, number 3. *June 1999, Volume 6, Number 6 Chinese to Pacific Islands*, 6(6). doi:10.2172/15007219
- Massey, G. (2015, September 25). Guam Department of Labor, Alien Labor Processing Administrator, Processing & Certification Division [Personal interview].
- Miculka, C. (2013, September 19). 2 Guam police officers guilty in brothel case. *Guam Pacific Daily News*. Retrieved September 5, 2015, from <http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2013/09/19/guam-officers-guilty-rape-prostitution/2839541/>
- Miculka, C. (2014, February 24). US Attorney Educating Guam About Human Trafficking – February 25, 2014. Retrieved August 9, 2015, from <http://pidp.eastwestcenter.org/pireport/2014/February/02-25-12.htm>
- Military Buildup on Guam: Costs and Challenges in Meeting Construction Timelines. (2011, June 27). Retrieved August 02, 2015, from <http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-11-459R>
- Miller, E. M., & Reynolds, H. (1988). The Economics of Prostitution. *Contemporary Sociology*, 17(2), 179. doi:10.2307/2070558
- Misco, T., & Lee, L. (2012). Multiple & Overlapping Identities: The Case of Guam. *Multicultural Education*, 23-32.
- Model State Anti-Trafficking Criminal Statute* (2007 Suggested State Legislation). (2007). Retrieved September 22, 2015, from The Council of State Governments website: <http://www.csg.org/knowledgecenter/docs/pubsafety/ModelStateAnti-TraffickingCriminalStatute.pdf>
- Myles, B. (Ed.). (2004). *Model Provisions of Comprehensive State Legislation to Combat Human*

- Trafficking* (Letter and Tool Guide). Retrieved September 25, 2015, from https://www.polarisproject.org/storage/documents/Final_Comprehensive_ModelLaw__8_2010.pdf
- New Caledonia elections: French loyalists win, independence supporters gain ground. (2014, May 12). Retrieved September 14, 2015, from <http://www.abc.net.au/news/2014-05-12/new-caledonia-elections/5445380>
- Newman, J. (2012, May 8). America's Shame: The U.S. Government's Human Trafficking Dilemma. *Huffington Post*. Retrieved September 17, 2015, from http://www.huffingtonpost.com/joe-newman/americas-shame-the-us-gov_b_1478136.html
- NHTRC: Federal Law. (n.d.). Retrieved September, 2015, from <http://www.traffickingresourcecenter.org/what-human-trafficking/federal-law>
- NHTRC: Myths & Misconceptions. (n.d.). Retrieved September, 2015, from <http://www.traffickingresourcecenter.org/what-human-trafficking/myths-misconceptions>
- North, D. (2012, June). How Employers Cheat America's Aging By Hiring Foreign Workers. Retrieved September 12, 2015, from <http://www.cis.org/Employers-Cheat-Aging-By-Hiring-Foreign-Workers-Spanish>
- Oliver, D. L. (1961). *The Pacific Islands*. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
- Owen, A. (2010). Guam culture, immigration and the US military build-up. *Asia Pacific Viewpoint*, 51(3), 304-318.
- P. N. (2015, September 27). Interview with a former employee of the Center for Disease Control and Guam Department of Health and Human Services [E-mail interview].
- Paco, K. (2013, May 21). GVB preparing for China visa waiver. Retrieved September 15, 2015, from <http://www.kuam.com/story/22304817/2013/05/21/gvb-preparing-for-china-visa-waiver>
- Paul, K. A. (2003). *Is There a Problem Here? The History of Micronesian Immigration and Its Affect on the Experience of Micronesian Children in Hawaii's Schools* (Unpublished master's thesis). University of Hawaii.
- Pellerin, C. (2014, August 19). Work: Guam is Strategic Hub to Asia-Pacific Rebalance. Retrieved September 05, 2015, from <http://www.defense.gov/News-Article-View/Article/603091>
- The Polaris project. (2015). *2014 Statistics* [Brochure]. Author.
- The Polaris Project. (2015). *Human Trafficking and the Hotel Industry* [Brochure]. Author. Retrieved September 1, 2015, from www.polarisproject.org
- Polaris Project- Trafficking Victims' Protection Act (TVPA) - Fact Sheet. (2008). Retrieved September, 2015, from http://www.rescue.org/sites/default/files/resource-file/trafficking%20victims%20protection%20act%20fact%20sheet_0.pdf
- Posmanick, L., & Rustick, H., M.A. (n.d.). *FY 2015 Demand Reduction: A Case Study of the Men who Purchase Sex and Sexual Services on Guam* (pp. 2-28).
- Quimby, F. (2011). Fortress Guahan. *The Journal of Pacific History*, 46:3, 357-380. doi:10.1080/00223344.2011.607606
- Rae, L. (2014, September 30). Why Amsterdam's Prostitution laws are Still Failing to Protect or Empower Women. *International Business Times*. Retrieved from <http://www.ibtimes.co.uk/why-amsterdams-prostitution-laws-are-still-failing-protect-empower-women-1467733>
- Rape Myths Acceptance Scale. (2011). *PsycTESTS Dataset*. doi:10.1037/t02519-000
- Ridgell, C. (2011, December 01). Video: DPHSS Director Gilan Warns Forcing Prostitution

- Underground Could Cause Health Problems. *Pacific News Center*. Retrieved September 17, 2015, from <http://www.pacificnewscenter.com/component/content/article?id=19076:video-public-health-director-warns-that-forcing-prostitution-underground-could-cause-major-public-health-concerns>
- Rogers, R. E., Ph.D. (n.d.). Guam's Strategic Value. Retrieved September 17, 2015, from <http://www.guampedia.com/guams-strategic-value/>
- Rushton, S. (2013, June 20). U.S. downgrades Russia, China for lack of anti-trafficking efforts – CNN.com. Retrieved May 1, 2015, from <http://edition.cnn.com/2013/06/19/us/us-trafficking-russia-china/>
- Salas, J. C., Ph.D. (n.d.). Evolution of the Tourism Industry on Guam. Retrieved from http://www.guampedia.com/evolution-of-the-tourism-industry-on-guam-2/#Tourism_today
- Schumann, B. P. (n.d.). *Screening Guam's Massage Parlor Workers: How Often Should They be Screened?* Lecture presented at 2004 National STD Conference, Philadelphia.
- Sex Trafficker in Saipan Sentenced to More Than 19 Years in Prison. (2014, February 13). Retrieved August 15, 2015, from <https://www.fbi.gov/honolulu/press-releases/2014/sex-trafficker-in-saipan-sentenced-to-more-than-19-years-in-prison>
- Shiroma, B. (2015, September 22). U. S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement [Personal interview].
- Souder-Jaffery, L. M. (1992). *Daughters of the island: Contemporary Chamorro women organizers on Guam* (2nd ed.). Lanham: University Press of America.
- State Model Law on Protection for Victims of Human Trafficking* (Rep.). (2005, June). Retrieved <http://sexworkersproject.org/downloads/FN2005StateModelLaw.pdf>
- Stellin, S. (2007, July 14). Beyond the Body Wrap: What Makes a Spa Stand Out? Retrieved May 1, 2015, from http://www.nytimes.com/2007/07/15/business/yourmoney/15spa.html?_r=0
- Stumpf, S. (2015, September 25). Interview with a previous brothel owner [Personal interview].
- Supplemental Environmental Impact Statement: Guam and Commonwealth of the Northern Marianas Islands Military Relocation (2012 Roadmap Adjustments)* (Publication). (2015). Pearl Harbor, HI: Naval Facilities Engineering Command Pacific.
- T Nonimmigrant Status and the Trauma Exception* (Publication). (2015). National Human Trafficking Resource Center.
- Tanagho, J. (2007). New Illinois Legislation Combats Modern-Day Slavery: A Comparative Analysis of Illinois Anti-Trafficking Law with Its Federal and State Counterparts. *Loyola University Chicago Law Journal*, 38, 895-962. Retrieved September 10, 2015, from <http://www.luc.edu/media/lucedu/law/students/publications/llj/pdfs/tanagho.pdf>
- Travel and Tourism in Guam* (Publication). (2013, July). Retrieved August 15, 2015, from Euromonitor International website: <http://www.euromonitor.com/travel-and-tourism-in-guam/report>
- Traveling to Guam and the Northern Marianas (Saipan). (2013, March 19). Retrieved from http://hongkong.usconsulate.gov/niv_guam.html
- Underwood, R. A., Del. (1999, April 29). Illegal Immigrants in Guam. Retrieved August 02, 2015, from http://capitolwords.org/date/1999/04/29/H2526_illegal-immigrants-in-guam/
- United Nations, Sixty-fourth General Assembly, Fourth Committee. (2009). *Remaining 16 Non-Self-Governing Territories on United Nations List are '16 Too Many'* [Press release]. New York, NY: Department of Public Information; News & Media Division: Author.

Human Trafficking Indicators on Guam

- United States: Address role of U.S. military in fueling global sex trafficking. (2013). *Equality Now*. Retrieved September 22, 2015, from http://www.equalitynow.org/take_action/sex_trafficking_action481
- United States Census Bureau. (2011, August 24). Retrieved May 1, 2015, from http://www.census.gov/newsroom/releases/archives/2010_census/cb11-cn179.html
- United States, Department of State, Office to Monitor and Combat Trafficking. (2015, July). *Trafficking in Persons in Report*. Retrieved from <http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/2015/>
- United States, Department of State, Office to Monitor and Combat Trafficking. (n.d.). *Trafficking in Persons Report 2012*.
- United States, Department of State, Office to Monitor and Combat Trafficking. (n.d.). *Trafficking in Persons Report 2013*.
- United States, Department of State, Office to Monitor and Combat Trafficking. (n.d.). *Trafficking in Persons Report 2014*.
- United States, Department of State, Office to Monitor and Combat Trafficking. (n.d.). *Trafficking in Persons Report*. Retrieved May 1, 2011, from <http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/2011/>
- United States Immigration [Personal interview]. (2015, September 22).
- United States v. Annette Basa (Crim. Case No. 1:13-CR-0007 (D.N. Mar. I.)).
- United States v. Raymond Roberto (, Crim. Case No. 1:13-CR-00010 (D.N. Mar. I.)).
- United States v. Richard Benavente (, Crim. Case No. 1:13-CR-00008 (D.N. Mar. I.)).
- United States v. Wei Lin and Yanchun Li, Crim (Case No. 1:12-CR-00012 (D.N. Mar. I.)).
- Update for Chinese: Visa-Free Travel to CNMI, but Still Not Guam - U.S. & China Visa Law Blog. (2012, August 03). Retrieved from <http://lawandborder.com/no-guam-cnmi-visa-waiver-for-chinese-citizens/>
- UPDATE: HUMAN TRAFFICKING IN MICRONESIA. (2011, August 11). Retrieved from <http://www.tfbmicronesia.com/articles/2011/8/11/update-human-trafficking-in-micronesia.html>
- U.S. House. (2000, October 5). *The Library of Congress/ Bill Summary and Status* (C. H. Smith, Author) [H.R. 3244 from 106th Cong.]. Retrieved from <http://thomas.loc.gov/cgi-bin/bdquery/z?d106:HR03244:@@L&summ2=m&>
- U.S. House, Foreign Affairs; Judiciary, Ways and Means, Energy and Commerce. (2013, August 08). *Library of Congress All Bill Information (Except Text) for H.R. 898- Trafficking Victims Protection Reauthorization Act of 2013* (C. H. Smith, Author) [H.R. 898 from 113th Cong.]. Retrieved from <https://www.congress.gov/bill/113th-congress/house-bill/898/all-info>
- U.S.Cong. (2000, October 28). *U.S. Department of State* [Cong. H.R. 3244 from 106th Cong.]. Retrieved from <http://www.state.gov/j/tip/laws/61124.htm>
- U.S.Cong. (n.d.). *Certification of Passage of an Act to I Maga'Lahen Guahan* (T. M. Barnes, Author) [Cong. 36 (COR) from 30 Cong., 1st sess.]. Retrieved September 1, 2015, from [http://www.guamlegislature.com/Bills_Passed_30th/SBill%20No.%2036%20\(COR\).pdf](http://www.guamlegislature.com/Bills_Passed_30th/SBill%20No.%2036%20(COR).pdf)
- Victims of Trafficking and Violence Protection Act of 2000. (2000, October 28). Retrieved September 02, 2015, from <http://www.state.gov/j/tip/laws/61124.htm>
- Violence Against Women Act (VAWA) Provides Protections for Immigrant Women and Victims of Crime. (2012). *Immigration Policy Center*.
- What is the 'Nordic Model'? (2012). *Equality Now*. Retrieved September 1, 2015, from http://www.equalitynow.org/sites/default/files/Nordic_Model_EN.pdf
- Wheaton, E. M., Schauer, E. J., & Galli, T. V. (2010). *Economics of Human Trafficking*.

- International Migration*, 48(4), 114-141. doi:10.1111/j.1468-2435.2009.00592.x
- Widome, D. (2006, May 13). The List: The Six Most Important Military Bases. *Foreign Policy*. Retrieved August 19, 2015, from http://foreignpolicy.com/2006/05/13/the-list-the-six-most-important-u-s-military-bases/?wp_login_redirect=0
- Young-jin, K. (2012, February 27). Outside US bases, former bar workers fight sex trafficking. *The Korea Times*. Retrieved September 22, 2015, from http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/nation/2012/02/116_105839.html
- Zong, J., & Batalova, J. (2014). Korean Immigrants in the United States. *Migration Policy Institute*. Retrieved from <http://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/korean-immigrants-united-states/#Distribution>
- Zuehlke, E. (2009, November). Immigrants Work in Riskier and More Dangerous Jobs in the United States. Retrieved from <http://www.prb.org/Publications/Articles/2009/usimmigrantsriskyjobs.aspx>